BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD
Regular Meeting

Date & Time:		August 2, 2022				7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:	Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; James Emo, James Corbett, George McKinley, Kevin Denison, Michael Palermo 

Absent:	Matthew Dickson

[bookmark: _Hlk102570402]Also Present:	Councilman, John Lysyczyn; Code Enforcement Officer, James Northup, Norbut Solar Representatives David Norbut, Victor Ciaccia and Scott Winner: Momentum of Western NY Representatives Brian Polmanteer and Kyle Stone


Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins called the meeting to order at 7:00PM.

Brian Polmanteer led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.
Motion made by George McKinley, seconded by Kevin Denison to accept the minutes from July 5, 2022.

Adopted:		James Corbett		Aye
			George McKinley	Aye
			Kevin Denison		Aye
			Michael Palermo	Aye
			James Emo		Aye
James Hopkins		Aye

Representative from Barton Engineering on behalf of Momentum of Western New York presented the revised plans for the comprehensive recycling transfer disposal facility to be located at parcel #2 Industrial Park.  They will be recycling solar panels, lithium batteries, sludge and other materials but no hazardous waste will come to the facility.  The plan shows a scale house/receiving office, accessory and storage building, main processing facility and a general storage building.  The site will be secured with fencing and a large green area outside the fencing.

Mr. Polmanteer informed the board that the project received an award from Regional Economic Development for the design.  They anticipate 12 to 15 new jobs in addition to the 50 they already employ and a 300 million dollar investment.  He will be back next month with survey maps, SEQR and will be asking the Town Planning Board to be the lead agency for the project.  The Planning Board will decide at that time if the Town Engineer will need to be involved in the process.

Norbut representatives, Scott Winner and Victor Ciaccia reviewed the plans for the solar project and requested a resolution providing a positive recommendation to the Town Board for final approval for the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Open Development Area and Subdivision.  He also asked for a resolution approving the final site plan.
       
RESOLUTION NO. 2 OF THE 
TOWN OF BATH PLANNING BOARD
August 2, 2022

RESOLUTION APPROVING SITE PLAN FOR DEVELOPMENT AND OPERATION OF SOLAR ENERGY FACILITY

	At the meeting of the Town Planning Board of the Town of Bath (the “Planning Board”) held on August 2, 2022, Planning Board Member James Corbett moved for adoption of the following resolution; Planning Board Member Kevin Denison seconded the motion and it was passed.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Planning Board for site plan approval pursuant to Chapter 101 of the Town Code (the “Town Code”) to construct and operate three (3) separate but related projects each comprising an approximately 5 MW(AC) ground mounted solar array, for a total Project size of approximately 15 MW(AC), and associated electric interconnection infrastructure connecting to the local NYSEG utility power grid (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on approximately 285.638 acres of mostly vacant land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.000) in the Town of Bath (the “Town”); and

WHEREAS, the Project constitutes a Type I action under the State Environmental Quality Review Act and its implementing regulations (collectively, “SEQRA”), thus requiring a coordinated review, and the Planning Board declared its intent to act as Lead Agency on May 3, 2022; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with New York General Municipal Law Section 239-m, the Planning Board duly referred the Application to the Steuben County Planning Department (the “County”) on June 4, 2022, for County review and comment; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board, duly acting as Lead Agency for the Project under SEQRA, conducted a full and comprehensive coordinated review of the Project in accordance with SEQRA and duly issued a negative declaration pursuant thereto on July 5, 2022; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board duly noticed and held a public hearing on final site plan review on July 5, 2022, wherein the Planning Board reviewed documentary, testimonial, and other evidence relative to the site plan, and all persons and organizations in interest were heard, and thereafter the Planning Board closed the public hearing on the Application; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board further reviewed the site plan in accordance with the criteria set forth in the Town Code, including consideration of public input at the public hearing, and all recommendations received.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Planning Board hereby approves the final site plan of the Application subject to and in accordance with the following findings of fact and conditions:

FINDINGS:









CONDITIONS:









This Resolution shall be filed with the Town Clerk pursuant to New York State Town Law.  

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Planning Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.



[bookmark: _Hlk110845940]James Hopkins			Voting 	Aye
James Emo				Voting 	Aye
George McKinley			Voting 	Aye
Kevin Denison			Voting 	Aye
Michael Palermo			Voting		Aye
James Corbett				Voting 	Aye
		Rhonda Tobias, Secretary
		Planning Board of the Town of Bath 
RESOLUTION NO. 3 OF THE 
TOWN OF BATH PLANNING BOARD
August 2, 2022

RESOLUTION FOR POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO TOWN BOARD FOR DEVELOPMENT AND OPERATION OF SOLAR ENERGY FACILITY

	At the meeting of the Town Planning Board of the Town of Bath (the “Planning Board”) held on August 2, 2022, Planning Board Member James Corbett moved for adoption of the following resolution; Planning Board Member Kevin Denison seconded the motion and it was passed.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Town Board (“Town Board”) for a Special Use Permit, Area Variance, and Subdivision Approval pursuant to the Town Code (the “Town Code”) to construct and operate three (3) separate but related projects each comprising an approximately 5 MW(AC) ground mounted solar array, for a total Project size of approximately 15 MW(AC), and associated electric interconnection infrastructure connecting to the local NYSEG utility power grid (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on approximately 285.638 acres of mostly vacant land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.000) in the Town of Bath (the “Town”); and

WHEREAS, the Project Site is accessible only via two separate private easements over neighboring property parcels: (1) over property located at 7285 Snyder Road (Tax Map Number 143.00-01-040.000); and (2) over property located at 0 County Route 13 (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-003.200); and

WHEREAS, New York State Town Law Section 280-a (“280-a”) provides that a building permit shall not be issued for the construction of any structures that are not accessible by means of a street or highway plotted on an official plan or map; and

WHEREAS, 280-a also provides that in instances where a structure is not accessible by means of a street or highway plotted on an official plan or map, a Town may establish an open development area (the “Open Development Area”) to allow for the erection of structures; and

WHEREAS, the Town Board duly contemplated the Open Development Area in connection with the Application, and considers the Open Development Area approval pursuant to 280-a to be in the best interests of the Town; and

WHEREAS, the Project constitutes a Type I Action under the State Environmental Quality Review Act and its implementing regulations (collectively, “SEQRA”), thus requiring a coordinated review, and the Planning Board declared its intent to act as Lead Agency on May 3, 2022; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with New York General Municipal Law Section 239-m, the Planning Board duly referred the Application to the Steuben County Planning Department (the “County”) on June 4, 2022, for County review and comment; and
WHEREAS, the Planning Board, duly acting as Lead Agency for the Project under SEQRA, conducted a full and comprehensive coordinated review of the Project in accordance with SEQRA and duly issued a negative declaration pursuant thereto on July 5, 2022; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board duly noticed and held a public hearing on the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests on July 5, 2022, wherein the Planning Board reviewed documentary, testimonial, and other evidence relative to the site plan, and all persons and organizations in interest were heard, and thereafter the Planning Board closed the public hearing on the Application; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board further reviewed the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests in accordance with the respective criteria set forth in the Town Code and Town Law Section 280-a, respectively, including consideration of public input at the public hearing, and all recommendations received, for purposes of providing comment to the Town Board, which is tasked with issuing final approvals for the Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and Open Development Area approval requests.

NOW, THEREFORE, the Planning Board hereby issues a positive recommendation to the Town Board, recommending that the Town Board approve the Applicant’s Special Use Permit, Area Variance, Subdivision Approval, and approve an Open Development Area request, subject to and in accordance with the following findings of fact and conditions:


FINDINGS:





CONDITIONS:











This Resolution shall be filed with the Town Clerk pursuant to New York State Town Law.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Planning Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.


James Hopkins			Voting 	Aye
James Emo				Voting 	Aye
George McKinley			Voting 	Aye
Kevin Denison			Voting 	Aye
Michael Palermo			Voting		Aye
James Corbett				Voting 	Aye

		Rhonda Tobias, Secretary
		Planning Board of the Town of Bath

Motion made by George McKinley to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Planning Board at 7:50pm.  Passed unanimously


Rhonda Tobias
Bath Town Clerk
 



